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NEW JERSEY SITE IMPROVEMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 

Meeting Minutes of December 17, 2020 
 
 Online Teams Meeting  
 Department of Community Affairs 
 101 South Broad Street 
 Trenton, New Jersey 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
 Board Members:  
  Joseph E. Doyle, Chair 
  Ed Smith 
  Timothy Kernan  

Valerie Hrabal 
  Janice Talley 

Joseph Staigar  
  Thomas Olenik 
  Thomas O’Shea 
  Suzanne Walters  
 
 

DCA Staff: 
Marie Daniels 
Rob Austin  
John Lago 
John Donadio 
Thea Popko  

 
 Guests: 

Chuck Olivo    Stonefield Engineering and Design 
Matt Ward              NJ Builders Association 
Assemblyman Clinton Calabrese (D) NJ State Assembly      
Jason Kasler    New Jersey Planning Officials - NJPO   
Christine Schell                             NJ DEP 
Maria Connolly                              NJ DCA  

  Jennifer Feltis                                NJ DEP 
  Jeff Kolakowski                             NJ Builders  
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Joseph Doyle, chair of the Site Improvement Advisory Board, called the meeting to 
order at 9:05 a.m.   
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT 
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In accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act (P.L. 1975, chapter 231), notice of the 
time, date, and place of this meeting was given to the Secretary of State of New Jersey, 
The Star-Ledger of Newark, The Asbury Park Press, The Press of Atlantic City, and The 
Courier-Post of Camden. 
 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The roll was called and attendance noted for the record. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Chairman Doyle asked for corrections to the minutes of the September 17th, 2020 
meeting.  There were none. The minutes were approved by all who attended. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Electric Vehicle (EV) Charging Stations  
 
The board heard from Christine Schell, Maria Connolly, and Jennifer Feltis, who are 
working on behalf of the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) to 
write a model ordinance to help municipalities deal with electrical vehicle (EV) charging 
stations. Ms. Connolly said municipalities have begun to adopt ordinances for EV 
stations. The model ordinance will recommend municipal plans to treat EV stations as 
an accessory us. This will make planning and zoning approvals faster and easier. The 
model ordinance also will recommend standard for EV stations.   
 
SIAB members asked about EV stations and residential development. Ms. Talley 
wanted to know if the model ordinance would specify a ratio for EV stations. She also 
asked if the model ordinance would deal with enforcement issues, like the sharing of EV 
spaces. Ms. Hrabal mentioned a draft ordinance South Brunswick considered. That 
ordinance was a subject of discussion at a previous SIAB meeting because sections of 
the ordinance would have exceeded current standards in the building code and the 
parking standards in the RSIS.   
 
Discussion was opened to the public. Jeff Kolakowski said New Jersey Homebuilders 
are concerned about municipalities exceeding their authority. He referred to two bills in 
the New Jersey Legislature that if enacted, promote EV stations statewide.  
 
 
 
Chairman Doyle asked the streets and parking committee to keep on top of 
developments in EV stations and consider if the RSIS needs to specify requirements EV 
stations in garages, parking lots, and parking decks.   
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Stormwater  
 
Stormwater chair Hrabal said the RSIS stormwater chapter needs to be updated to 
comply with rule changes adopted by DEP and revisions to its stormwater Best 
Management Practices (BMP) manual. The stormwater committee will work on doing 
so. She expects the revised chapter to be much shorter. It will reference DEP standards 
for water quantity, quality control, and recharge standards within a min/max framework.  
This will allow stormwater standards in the RSIS to change when DEP revises them. 
She also is concerned about the way some municipalities try to exceed stormwater 
standards without going through the exception process in subchapter 3 of the RSIS. 
She recommended the Department issue a letter or clarification to local reviewers 
stating that the standards in the RSIS are maximum requirements for new, residential 
development. 
 
Parking Standards  
 
Jersey City planner Matt Ward proposed a new parking standard to replace table 4.4.  
The proposal had different parking requirements based on planning areas. This was an 
attempt to account for density, mass transit options, and other settlement patterns that 
are not considered in table 4.4. The most important feature of the proposal, however, 
was that the parking standard should be administered as a maximum requirement. This 
was always the intention, but many reviewers, developers, and others misinterpret the 
rule as specifying a minimum number of parking spaces.   
 
Janice Talley said the streets and parking committee would consider the proposal and 
work on recommending ways to make the parking standard clearer. The committee has 
started to look at parking in recent residential development to see if the number of 
spaces required needs to be revised. Chuck Olivo and Jeff Kolakowski have assisted 
the committee with this effort.   
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
DCA adopted changes to the RSIS in 2020. There are new water supply standards 
(table 5.1) which were recommended by a water advisory board to DEP. The RSIS 
parking standards were extended to now apply to assisted living facilities, as defined by 
the Department of Health. N.J.A.C. 5:21-4.16(e) was re-written to make it clear that for 
large parking lots, local reviewers had authority to limit the second access to only 
emergency vehicles.   
 
 
 
 
Election of New Chair and Vice Chair   
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Chairman Joseph Doyle announced his retirement from the board. The Department of 
Community Affairs greatly appreciates his dedication, commitment, and public service.  
Board members expressed appreciation for his leadership. The remainder of the 
meeting dealt with election of a new chair and vice chair.     
 
A motion was made to create the position of vice chair with a two-year limit. This was 
unanimously approved. 
 
Janice Talley was nominated as vice chair to the board. This was unanimously 
approved. 
 
Val Hrabal was nominated to serve as the chair. This was unanimously approved. 
 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Chuck Olivo from Stonefield Engineering presented new empirical data to the board 
based on their study of 30 residential sites. He states the results of his study and data 
supports changing the parking calculation requirements. The streets and parking 
Committee will look at the data in a working meeting.  
 
Scott Brody said he would like to meet with the streets and parking committee to 
discuss street widths and other requirements in the RSIS.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:05 p.m.  
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John Donadio 
Secretary to the Board 
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NEW JERSEY SITE IMPROVEMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 

Meeting Minutes of September 17, 2020 
 
 Online Teams Meeting  
 Department of Community Affairs 
 101 South Broad Street 
 Trenton, New Jersey 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
 Board Members: 
  Joseph E. Doyle, Chair 
  Timothy Kernan  

Valerie Hrabal 
  Janice Talley 

Joseph Staigar  
  Thomas Olenik 
  Thomas O’Shea 
  Suzanne Walters  
 
 

DCA Staff: 
Marie Daniels 
Rob Austin  
John Lago 
John Donadio 
Thea Popko  

 
 Guests: 

Chuck Olivo    Stonefield Engineering and Design 
 
Jeff Kolakowski   NJ Builders Association 
 
Mike Pisauro                                 Policy Director for Stony Brook-Millstone 
                                                      Watershed Association 
 

 Jason Kasler    New Jersey Planning Officials - NJPO   
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Joseph Doyle, chair of the Site Improvement Advisory Board, called the meeting to 
order at 9:05 a.m.   
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT 



2 
 

 
In accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act (P.L. 1975, chapter 231), notice of the 
time, date, and place of this meeting was given to the Secretary of State of New Jersey, 
The Star-Ledger of Newark, The Asbury Park Press, The Press of Atlantic City, and The 
Courier-Post of Camden. 
 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The roll was called and attendance noted for the record. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Chairman Doyle asked for corrections to the minutes of the June 20th, 2019 meeting.  
There were none. The minutes were approved by all who attended. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
DCA staff gave an update on new rule adoptions. The new rules completed a 60-day 
public comment period and DCA responded to each comment. The new rules will be 
published in the NJ Register within the coming weeks and become finalized.  
 
The new rule proposals include: 
1. Water supply standards that are lower (less water use) than those now in the RSIS. 
This change was made with DEP and their water supply rules, which reference the 
RSIS. 
2. Extending assisted living facilities as residential uses in the RSIS. 
3. Clarification of the requirement for large parking lots to have more than one access. 
Secondary access is meant for emergency vehicles only and can be used by residents 
and visitors only with reviewer approval. 
4. Language added to chapter 8 (authoritative sources) that says later editions of a cited 
source may be used if both the designer and reviewer agree to do so. 
 
 
Mr. Tom O’Shea was appointed to the Stormwater Committee. 
  
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Mrs. Valerie Hrabal commented that the RSIS needs to review BMP (Best Management 
Practices) references and keep tables and rates up to date. Specifically, she mentioned 
runoff rates that need to be updated.  
 
Chairman Doyle urged the committees to be an active and essential part of the process 
to make sure the rules are in harmony with other agencies and not out of date. The 
committees determine how to cite, make changes, and reference authoritative sources.  
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Stormwater 
 
There was a motion that passed at the June 18th, 2020 SIAB meeting which amended 
subchapter 7 -Stormwater Management. The motion was carried to amend chapter 7, 
including removing Appendix B which incorporates NJDEP stormwater rules. DCA staff 
and the Stormwater Committee needed more understanding on the specific language to 
be removed as some disagreement on what sections of chapter 7 were to be amended 
was brought up. The issue of which precise changes are to be made will go into working 
committee to resolve.  
 
Mr. Tim Kernan noted that the NJDEP and RSIS stormwater management rules should 
be harmonized. This would help engineers and developers have clarity on the rules.  
 
Mrs. Valerie Hrabal gave notes and comments from her attendance at the NJ Climate 
Resiliency PACT meeting. (PACT -Protecting Against Climate Threats) She noted this 
executive mandate will affect stormwater rules in the RSIS in a major way. Some of the 
changes the NJDEP PACT initiative includes are flood hazard rules, dam exemptions, 
onsite retention basins, net impervious surface calculation changes, changes to rainfall 
amounts, and amendments to stormwater runoff calculations. She noted these changes 
are big in scope and that rules in chapter 7 in the RSIS are already out of lockstep. Mr. 
Tom Olenik cautioned on “feel good engineering” and the impacts that required over-
development can have. Mrs. Hrabal went on to note that there is now a lower 
development threshold which triggers stormwater management rules. The smaller 
disaggregate development might need to be addressed by the RSIS.  
  
Streets and Parking  
 
Electrical vehicle (EV) charging stations and parking standards (table 4.4) were the two 
topics of discussion.  
 
Mrs. Janice Talley remarked work needs to be done on EV charging. Issues at hand are 
questions of whether EV charging spaces will count in total parking calculations, like 
handicap parking does. The board wants to craft EV parking standards and this topic 
will go into the Streets and Parking committee to be hashed out.  
 
Parking standards Table 4.4 was discussed by two guest speakers. Mr. Jeff Kolakowski 
of the NJ Builders Association remarked that Table 4.4 needs to be updated. He 
advised that alignment with current population densities can be possible which can 
better capture rural and urban characteristics. A regional approach to parking 
calculations can be possible. He wants the parking table to be consistent with current 
ITE trip generation rates. He also mentioned that while the RSIS allows for exceptions 
and flexibility in its parking standard, towns tend to be rigid on developers. 
 
Mr. Chuck Olivo of Stonefield Engineering and Design also supported revising Table 
4.4. He told the board that his firm conducted a survey of parking demand and parking 
counts in residential developments within NJ. They found less need for parking and he 
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objects to the notion of parking shortages. He commented that parking requirements 
can be an anchor on development which exacerbates housing shortages. He explained 
that urban characteristics haver changed, with TOD development and new urban 
mobility patterns, which equates to reduced parking demand. He questioned whether 
parking demand is real or reinforced from the rule itself. His work and research support 
that parking demand is inflated, and that the rates need to be adjusted. He proposes a 
tiering of Table 4.4 to account for population density and other characteristics such as 
transit hubs and walkability. He urged the committee to consider revising the table.  
 
Mr. Staigar questioned if there was a legislative initiative for parking standards. Mrs. 
Hrabal questioned if a special area standard can be utilized in certain areas instead of 
changing the table and parking standards. The issue of revising Table 4.4 will be 
discussed further among the Streets and Parking Committee during a working meeting.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Mr. Chuck Olivo made comments during the streets and parking portion of the meeting 
which is reflected above. He advocated for revising Table 4.4 in the RSIS, which 
determines parking requirements.  
 
Mr. Jeff Kolakowski made comments on parking and Table 4.4 which is reflected above. 
He also commented that they are not against EV but wanted rules to be appropriate and 
completed in a uniform manner throughout the state. Mentioned the UCC will be 
involved as well for installation rules.  
 
 
Mr. Mike Pisauro asked if the public can be invited to working committee meetings. The 
board said the public can attend. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:25 a.m. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John Donadio 
Secretary to the Board 
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NEW JERSEY SITE IMPROVEMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 

Meeting Minutes of June 18, 2020 
 
 Online Teams Meeting  
 Department of Community Affairs 
 101 South Broad Street 
 Trenton, New Jersey 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
 Board Members: 
  Joseph E. Doyle, Chair 
  Tim Kernan  

Valerie Hrabal 
  Janice Talley 

Joe Staigar  
  Thomas Olenik 
 

DCA Staff: 
Marie Daniels 
Rob Austin  
John Lago 
John Donadio 
Thea Popko  

 
 Guests: 

Don Sears    Attorney for South Brunswick 
 
Grant Lucking   NJ Builders Association 
 
Mike Pisauro                                 Policy Director for Stony Brook-Millstone 
                                                      Watershed Association 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Joseph Doyle, chair of the Site Improvement Advisory Board, called the meeting to 
order at 10:10 a.m.   
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT 
 
In accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act (P.L. 1975, chapter 231), notice of the 
time, date, and place of this meeting was given to the Secretary of State of New Jersey, 
The Star-Ledger of Newark, The Asbury Park Press, The Press of Atlantic City, and The 
Courier-Post of Camden. 
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ROLL CALL 
 
The roll was called and attendance noted for the record. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Chairman Doyle asked for corrections to the minutes of the June 20th, 2019 meeting.  
There were none. The minutes were approved by all who attended. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Chairman Doyle assigned new committee appointments. Ms. Janice Talley was asked 
to chair the De Minimis Exceptions and Agreements to Exceed the Standards 
Committee. Ms. Talley accepted.  
 
Ms. Talley was also asked to chair the streets and parking committee. She accepted. 
Mr. Joe Staigar and Mr. Tim Kernan were appointed on the committee: 
 
Street and Parking Standards Committee: 
  
Janice Talley (chair)  
Joe Staigar 
Tim Kernan  
 
Valerie Hrabal (alternate) 
 
De Minimis Exceptions and Agreements to Exceed the Standards Committee: 
 
Janice Talley (chair)  
Thomas Olenik 
 
Valerie Hrabal (alternate) 
 
Stormwater 
 
The board discussed a stormwater rule adopted by the New Jersey Department of 
Protection (DEP) and how they affect the RSIS. The stormwater committee met on April 
16th, 2020. Ms. Valerie Hrabal, the chair of committee said DEP stormwater rules have 
changed over the years, and the RSIS stormwater standards have not been revised to 
be consistent with these changes. She said rather than incorporating sections of DEP 
rules, as done in appendix B to chapter 7, the committee recommends the appendix B 
be replaced with a reference to DEP rules. DCA staff will draft language replacing the 
incorporated text with the reference. The committee recommended language to say the 
water quality, quantity and recharge standards adopted by DEP, as they are extended 



3 
 

to areas within the scope of the RSIS, are done so within a framework that says these 
standards are the minimum developers must meet for compliance, and the maximum 
municipalities can require. The committee also recommended language referencing 
DEP requirements in their Stormwater Management Best Management Practices (BMP) 
Manual.  DEP records this document as advisory. The RSIS reference it as an 
authoritative source and give it the weight of rule. The BMPs listed in the manual are 
designer options. Municipalities may ask for a particular BMP, and can recommend one 
option over another, but cannot require one design option over another.   
 
A motion was made by Ms. Hrabal to replace appendix B to subchapter 7 with new 
language referencing DEP rules. Ms. Talley seconded the motion. Chairman Doyle 
asked for discussion on the motion. No comments were made.  
A roll call vote commenced. The motion was approved (6-0). 
 
Streets and Parking  
 
Chairman Doyle directed discussion to street and parking standards. There are two 
issues to consider. One is parking decks. The RSIS has no standards for them. He 
suggested a simple fix could extend parking lots standards to parking decks. He also 
said there was a growing interest in electric vehicle (EV) charging stations. Chairman 
Doyle opened the meeting to the public and asked Mr. Donald Sears, Director of Law, 
South Brunswick Township, to speak on EV charging stations. Mr. Sears wrote a letter 
to the board, recommending RSIS adopt standards for them from the 2019 
amendments to the International Energy Conservation Code (IECC). The code 
recommends “to the extent practicable” a 240-volt electrical outlet in every garage for all 
new, single-family homes, townhouses, and condominiums. For new, multifamily 
development, also “to the extent practicable”, it recommends 3 percent of the required 
number of parking spaces have fast-charging stations.   
 
Mr. Sears said municipalities like North and South Brunswick have started to modify 
their land use rules to promote EV charging stations. They see this as an emerging 
trend. The North Brunswick ordinance recommends their use “to the extent practicable”.   
 
Chairman Doyle thanked Mr. Sears and opened discussion to board members. Ms. 
Talley, Mr. Staigar, and Mr. Doyle all said EV charging stations are an issue in the 
communities where they live or work. Ms. Talley said her impression was the 
marketplace largely determined their use. Developers put them in if there is a demand. 
 
Mr. Staigar agreed. He sees EV stations more in cities and less in rural and suburban 
areas. 
 
Mr. Sears said he sees this as a growing market, especially in light of recent affordable 
housing rulings that anticipate 150,000 to 200,000 affordable units between 2020 and 
2025. Much of these units will be in inclusionary developments (income restricted and 
market units). So, there will be a an even greater demand for EV charging in affordable 
and market housing. He said much of this residential growth is corridor between New 
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York City and Philadelphia, which is why communities like South Brunswick are 
concerned with this issue. 
 
Ms. Hrabal inquired about the cost of electrical vehicles and charging stations. Are 
people in lower income cohorts going to be able to afford electric vehicles? Mr. Sears 
and board members Mr. Kernan and Mr. Staigar said the price of electrical vehicles will 
continue to drop and become more affordable overtime. Mr. Staigar mentioned that a 
used fleet of electrical vehicles will also help make EVs more affordable. Ms. Hrabal 
also questioned if this was within the jurisdiction of the RSIS authority scope. She 
speculated if a utility company has jurisdiction. Chairman Doyle shared an experience 
demonstrating the variations among charging stations and stated the importance to 
standardize charging stations across all platforms. The EV charging station topic will go 
into a working committee for rule consideration.  
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
New DCA rule proposals were published in the NJ Register on June 15, 2020. The rules 
have cleared the commissioner and governor’s offices. After editorial review from the 
Office of Administrative Law, it should be published for public review and comment. The 
new rules proposals are the result of many SIAB meetings over the last five years.   
 
The new rule proposals include: 
 

1. Water supply standards that are lower (less water use) than those now in the 
RSIS. This change was made with DEP and their water supply rules, which 
reference the RSIS. 

2. Extending assisted living facilities as residential uses in the RSIS. 
3. Clarification of the requirement for large parking lots to have more than one 

access. Secondary access is meant for emergency vehicles only and can be 
used by residents and visitors only with reviewer approval. 

4. Language added to chapter 8 (authoritative sources) that says later editions of a 
cited source may be used if both the designer and reviewer agree to do so. 

 
There is a 60-day public comment period for the new rule proposals, with possible 
adoption by August 14th, 2020.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Mike Pisauro, Policy Director for Stony Brook-Millstone Watershed Association, inquired 
about the timeline for the stormwater rule adoption on the motion that was passed 
earlier in the meeting. DCA board secretary Mr. John Lago advised Mr. Pisauro that the 
rule adoption process would take another year at least and still go through the full rule 
making process, which includes rule drafting, numerous approvals, and public comment 
period. Mr. Pisauro was concerned that the rule should not replace or overstep clean 
water and pollution acts and will follow up at the appropriate time.  
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Grant Lucking, from the NJ Builders Association, stated that the NJBA was not opposed 
to EV charging stations, but rather questioned whether a mandate or ordinance was 
necessary. Perhaps the market should dictate the installation given the cost of home 
building. He noted the progression of two state bills that would mandate EV charging 
stations in all new residential homes and remove HOA impediments towards charging 
stations.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:25 a.m. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John Donadio 
Secretary to the Board 
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NEW JERSEY SITE IMPROVEMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 

Meeting Minutes of June 20, 2019 
 
 Conference Room 129 
 Department of Community Affairs 
 101 South Broad Street 
 Trenton, New Jersey 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
 Board Members: 
  Joseph E. Doyle, Chair 
  Richard Maser 

Edward M. Smith 
  Janice Talley 
  Joseph Femia 
   

 
DCA Staff: 

  Marie Daniels 
  John Lago 
  Keith Makai 
  Tom Pitcherello 
 
 Guests: 

Kent Barr    NJ DEP 
Grant Lucking   NJ Builders Association 
Norman Nelson   NJ Water Supply Advisory Council 
Vince Monaco   NJ Water Supply Advisory Council 

  Susan Weber   NJ DOT 
       

 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Joseph Doyle, chair of the Site Improvement Advisory Board, called the meeting to 
order at 10:10 a.m.   
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT 
 
In accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act (P.L. 1975, chapter 231), notice of the 
time, date, and place of this meeting was given to the Secretary of State of New Jersey, 
The Star-Ledger of Newark, The Asbury Park Press, The Press of Atlantic City, and The 
Courier-Post of Camden. 
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ROLL CALL 
 
The roll was called and attendance noted for the record. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Chairman Doyle asked for corrections to the minutes of the October 18, 2018 meeting.  
There were none.  The minutes were approved by all who attended. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Table 5.1 Water Demand 

 
The chairman asked the Board to discuss new business to accommodate guests who 
had written a letter proposing a change in water supply standards to chapter 5 of the 
Residential Site Improvement Standards (RSIS).  In a January 25, 2019 letter to Lt. 
Governor Shelia Oliver, Mr. Norman Nelson, chair of the New Jersey Water Supply 
Advisory Council, asked the Department of Community Affairs (DC) to revise table 5.1 
in the RSIS “to reflect more current water use demands” in New Jersey.  The standards 
are used in the RSIS to size water mains for new, residential development.  The New 
Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) also references them in Safe 
Drinking Water rules.  These water demand rates ae based on demographic trends and 
water use in the 1970s.   
 
The Water Council funded a study by researchers at Rutgers University to examine 
residential water use in New Jersey.  The study focused on water use between 2008 
and 2015 in 35 public community water systems, accounting for over 40 percent of the 
state’s population.  In all but one instance, the study found water consumption was 
below levels in table 5.1 of the RSIS.   
 
A 2006 Rutgers study commissioned by DCA had similar results.  The water use today 
is lower than it was in the 1970s because households have gotten smaller and 
appliances today use less water.    
 
DCA has implemented the RSIS since 1997.  No designer or reviewer ever complained 
the table 5.1 resulted in over-sized water mains.  The size of water supply systems also 
consider fire suppression, which likely overshadows the effects of water use rates.   
 
The standards have more bearing to DEP.  Table 5.1 is referenced by DEP’s Safe 
Drinking Water rules at NJAC 7:10-11.5(f) and used by DEP for permit applications to 
extend water systems.  The inflated standards limit the capacity of existing systems. 
 
 
The Water Council asked DCA and DEP to change the standard in both rules.   
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SIAB members agreed the water supply standard in table 5.1 are outdated.  They also 
wanted consistent water supply standards in rules adopted by DCA and DEP.  In 
discussion, Richard Maser and Janice Talley pointed out the demographic assumptions 
in table 5.1 are outdated.  Household sizes are much smaller.  They both recommended 
the household sizes in the table be either updated or removed.  Those present agreed 
to remove the household sizes from the table.  A copy of the revised standard shown 
current and proposed rates follows. 
 

Table 5.1, Water Demand Generation by Housing Type & Size
Existing RSIS proposed

Daily Water Demand
House type gallons per day gallons per day
Single family
  2 bdrm 215 150
  3 bdrm 320 225
  4 bdrm 395 395
  5 bdrm 475 475

Garden Apt
  1 bdrm 120 95
  2 bdrm 175 140
  3 bdrm 270 215

Townhouse
  1 bdrm 125 120
  2 bdrm 150 140
  3 bdrm 210 200
  4 bdrm 275 255

Hi-rise
  studio 80 65
  1 bdrm 100 80
  2 bdrm 160 130

Mobile home
  1 bdrm 130 120
  2 bdrm 150 140
  3 bdrm 260 245

Source: Van Abs, Daniel J., Jiayl Ding, and Eric Pierson,
"Water Needs Through 2040 for New Jersey 
Public Community Water Supply Systems,"
Rutgers University, New Brunswick, NJ, 2018.  
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Chairman Doyle thanked DEP and the Water Council for the recommendation. 
 
The Chairman opened discussion to the public.  There were no comments. 
 
The Board unanimously approved the proposal by the Water Council. 
 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
In addition to the water demand standards in chapter 5, the Board has approved the 
following changes: 
 

1. Referenced standards in chapter 8: Later editions of the authoritative sources in 
the rules may be used only if designer and reviewer both agree to do so. 
 

2. Emergency / alternative access is required for large surface parking lots with 
more than 100 spaces, as per NJAC 5:21-4.16(e) 3.  The second access can be 
used by residents and/or visitors only with municipal approval. 
 

3. Table 4.4 is revised to make clear assisted living facilities as defined by NJ 
Department of Health are residential uses in the scope of the RSIS.  The entire 
complex is considered residential use, not just apartments for independent living.    

 
Parking decks 
There are no standards in the RSIS for parking decks.  With more housing being built 
with parking decks, Chairman Doyle said there will likely be a need for standard for 
structure parking.  Right now, the rules allow great discretion to designer subject only to 
review approval.  The chairman expressed concern with tandem or shared spaces in 
parking decks.  He asked Richard Maser, chair of the streets and parking committee, to 
prepare talking points and standards the Board might consider.   
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:10 a.m. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John Lago 
Secretary to the Board 
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NEW JERSEY SITE IMPROVEMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 

Meeting Minutes of October 18, 2018 
 
 Conference Room 816 
 Department of Community Affairs 
 101 South Broad Street 
 Trenton, New Jersey 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
 Board Members: 
  Joseph E. Doyle, Chair 
  Valerie Hrabal 
    Richard Maser 

Elizabeth McKenzie 
Edward M. Smith 

  Janice Talley 
   

 
DCA Staff: 

  Michael Baier 
  John Lago 
 
 Guests: 

Glenn Beckmeyer   Municipal Engineer for 
Verona Twp. 

Jack Bredin    Ocean Grove resident 
  Robert Bodvey   Connell Foley LLP 
  Paul Goldfinger, MD  Ocean Grove resident 
  Andrew Jafolla   Dynamic Traffic 
  Jeff Kolakowski   NJ Builders Association 
  Michael Rafeedie   Kensington Development 
     

 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Joseph Doyle, Chair of the Site Improvement Advisory Board, 
called the meeting to order at 10:20 a.m.   
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT 
 
Chairman Doyle announced that, in accordance with the Open 
Public Meetings Act (P.L. 1975, chapter 231), notice of the time, 
date, and place of this meeting was given to the Secretary of State 
of New Jersey, The Star-Ledger of Newark, The Asbury Park Press, 
The Press of Atlantic City, and The Courier-Post of Camden. 
 
 
ROLL CALL 
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The roll was called and attendance was duly noted for the 
record. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Chairman Doyle asked for corrections to the minutes of the 
October 19, 2017 meeting.  There were none.  The minutes were 
approved by all who attended. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
 

A. Stormwater  
 

Ms. Val Hrabal, chair of the stormwater committee, said the New 
Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) sent a draft 
of its stormwater rules to the New Jersey Office of the Attorney 
General for review.  As a member of SIAB and the New Jersey 
Builders Association (NJBA), Ms. Hrabal attends stakeholder 
meeting with environmentalists, reviewers, and designers. Most of 
the meetings dealt with revisions to DEP’s Best Management 
Practices (BMP) manual, but there was some discussion on the new 
stormwater rules.   
 
Ms.Hrabal expects the DEP to take a phased or tiered approach to 
regulate water quantity, quality, and recharge standards.  She 
said the new rules likely will promote rain gardens, green roofs, 
grass swales, pervious pavement, and other green infrastructure 
(GI).  The current rule requires nonstructural approaches to be 
used to the maximum extent practicable.  DEP revised its BMP 
manual to include a low-impact design spreadsheet to quantify the 
extent to which designs consider natural approaches. This effort 
was deemed subjective and invalidated by the court.  DEP intends 
for the new rules to replace the emphasis on natural, 
nonstructural stormwater practices with rules to promote GI. 

 
Detention basins, wet ponds, storm drains, and other, more 
traditional runoff facilities, are larger and more centralized than 
green BMPs, which are limited to drainage areas of no more than 
one acre.  The new rules will encourage use of smaller, more 
numerous devices spread throughout a site, rather than bigger, 
more centralized facilities. The rules will promote green facilities, 
like grass swales, rather than gray ones, like concrete storm 
pipes.  Many GI is on individual lots, a practice current rule 
discourages.   
 
Ms. Hrabal discussed issues raised by GI.  Because many of these 
facilities infiltrate runoff, mounding analysis is important to 
ensure water is safely returned to the ground.   Concerns about 
upkeep and preservation also are important.  DEP expects to rely 
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on deed notices and other legal controls to preserve GI, as well 
as programs to educate the public on the need to preserve and 
maintain GI.    
 
Another initiative Ms. Hrabal expects is a new program to license 
stormwmater professionals who will have the authority to certify 
plans.  It is expected DEP reviewers will have to accept certified 
plans.    
 
Board member Mr. Richard Maser asked if there was concern about 
flooding after recent storms.  Ms. Hrabal said based on the 
direction of the new rules, it appears DEP does not think there is 
a problem with basin capacity.  If anything, DEP thinks traditional 
basins are over designed.  Environmentalist, designers, and 
reviewers at the stakeholder meetings seem to agree.  They 
supported the proposal to revise the rules to promote GI and 
better preserve the natural hydrology of the land over 
traditional basins.  There is a belief that GI can mean smaller 
basins and less concrete for stormwater management. 
 
Chairman Doyle thanked Ms. Hrabal.  He asked staff to work with 
DEP to monitor the proposed rules.   
 
 

B. Parking standards 
 

Mr. Richard Maser, chair of the streets and parking committee, 
reported on three parking issues: 1) parking requirements for 
assisted living developments; 2) divided entrances for large 
surface lots; and 3) whether the RSIS should specify requirements 
for parking decks. 
 
Assisted Living 
Because there were public members present to discuss a specific 
proposal in Verona Township, Mr. Maser began by discussing 
parking and assisted living.  In attendance was Mr. Glenn 
Beckmeyer, PE, PP, CME, the municipal engineer for Verona 
Township.  Mr. Beckmeyer had asked DCA for an interpretation on 
the parking standards in table 4.4.  In a September 13, 2018 
letter, he was told assisted living developments have both 
commercial and residential uses, and the parking standard of 0.5 
spaces per unit applied only to the residential part, and only if it 
was separate and discrete from the commercial part, as specified 
at NJAC 5:21-1.5(c). 
 
Mr. Robert Podvey, counsel to the developer of the assisted living 
project in Verona, questioned this interpretation.  Mr. Podvey said 
he was involved in about 20 assisted living projects.  Most are in 
New Jersey, where the RSIS parking standard of 0.5 spaces per 
unit was applied to the entire project and proved “more than 
adequate.”  He said the Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE), 
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an authoritative source used in the RSIS, specifies only 0.41 
spaces per unit for assisted living uses, and this extends to the 
entire complex. 
 
Board members and professional planners Ms. Elizabeth McKenzie 
and Ms. Janice Talley agreed 0.5 parking spaces per unit in an 
assisted living development is sufficient for the entire complex, 
both commercial and residential uses.  Ms. Talley said the parking 
standard for assisted living should stay in the RSIS, and it should 
apply to the entire development.  She recommended table 4.4 be 
revised with a footnote that defined assisted living in terms used 
by rules adopted by the New Jersey Department of Health (DOH).  
The table should clearly indicate the parking standard applies to 
the entire facility. 
 
Mr. Beckmeyer, who also reviews for Caldwell, East Rutherford, 
and Secaucus, said he does not want the parking to be 
overdesigned.  He asked DCA for an interpretation to make sure he 
administered the standard correctly. 
 
Mr. Maser agreed the parking standard in table 4.4 should apply to the entire complex.  
He made a motion to keep the standard and add a footnote to the table 4.4 to define 
assisted living in accordance with DOH rule and specify the standard is for the complete 
facility.  Ms. McKenzie seconded the motion.  All Board members present approved it. 
 
 
Parking Lots 
NJAC 5:21-4.16(e)3 requires surface lots with more than 100 
spaces to have a minimum of two ways in and out or a divided-type 
entrance.  A reviewer asked if the second access was for visitors, 
residents, or emergency vehicles.  A letter from DCA said the 
reviewer can require access for all three.  The Board disagreed 
with this interpretation.  This was discussed at the October 19, 
2017 meeting.  Board members agreed they intended for the second 
access to be primarily for emergency use and said there are times 
when residents and visitors get in the way with emergency 
responders.  Mr. Maser proposed language to NJAC 5:21-1.16(e)3: 
    

“The primary function of the second access or divided 
entrance is emergency access. Designers may 
designate, subject to the approval of the local 
reviewer, the second access be open to traffic on a 
full-time or part-time basis.” 

 
The Board will discuss and approve this proposal. 
 
Parking Decks 
Chairman Doyle asked the streets and parking committee to examine 
authoritative sources for parking deck standards  The RSIS 
specify requirements for driveways, parking lots, and on-street 
parking, but has no standards for structured parking.  Most of 
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the new dwellings built today are in multi-family and mixed-use 
buildings.  Parking decks are common.  Mr. Doyle believes it’s time 
for the RSIS to have parking deck standards. 
 
Mr. Maser said the streets and parking committee and staff at his 
engineering firm  reviewed parking deck standards.  At this time, 
the committee has not recommended standards because they found 
none broad enough to provide the flexibility needed for good 
design.  As an example, Mr. Maser cited a standard for a second 
access or divided entrance.  This can be a problem in cities and 
areas with high densities with one-way roads.  Mr. Maser said any 
parking deck standards must be broad and flexible to allow 
designs that are not only safe, but also feasible.   
 
Board members identified several issues that might be considered 
in parking deck standards. 
 
Ms. McKenzie said many parking deck designs she sees require 
access for small, emergency vehicles.  Decks usually have low 
ceilings, blocking fire trucks and ambulances.  The designs call 
for carts or other small vehicles so the decks have emergency 
access.  
 
Public member Mr. Jeff Kolakowski said a bill in the New Jersey 
legislature would have required emergency carts.  It was never 
enacted, however, because there was no agreement on who was 
responsible and liable for them. 
 
Ms. McKenzie said another concern is the size and layout of spaces 
in decks.  She said tandem spaces and mechanized structures are 
never a good idea.  Ms. Talley said when she sees these features, 
they’re usually in lots or decks with valet parking.  She identified 
car sharing as an emerging trend.  
 
Ms. McKenzie made a motion to have the streets and parking 
committee propose broad standards for the RSIS on parking decks.  
She agreed with Mr. Maser that the standards must be broad and 
flexible enough to allow for safe and feasible designs.  Ms. Talley 
seconded the motion, which was unanimously approved.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Chairman Doyle opened the meeting for public comment. 
 
Mr. Jack Bredin, a resident of Ocean Grove in Neptune Township, 
Monmouth County, told the Board about conditions in Wesley Lake, 
a public, open space that he says is polluted by stormwater.  Mr. 
Bredin was at earlier Board meetings on the proposed special area 
parking standard for Ocean Grove and thought the Board might be 
able to help provide useful guidance on how best to work with 
various government agencies to clean up Wesley Lake. 
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Mr. Doyle said he was familiar with the lake’s condition.  He 
advised Mr. Bredin to contact the DEP Green Acres program and 
suggested he notify Monmouth County freeholders.   
 
BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
Mr. Doyle concluded the meeting with kind comments about Ms. 
Cynthia Cordero,  assistant to Director Ed Smith and staff member 
for the Board.  Ms. Cordero passed away unexpectedly on August 
21, 2018.  Mr. Doyle said the Board members appreciate and 
remember Ms. Cordero for her many kindnesses and hard work.  On 
behalf of the Board, he expressed deepest sympathy to her family 
and the people who worked with her. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 
11:45 a.m. 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John Lago 
Secretary to the Board 
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NEW JERSEY SITE IMPROVEMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 

Meeting Minutes of October 19, 2017 
 
 Conference Room 816 
 Department of Community Affairs 
 101 South Broad Street 
 Trenton, New Jersey 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
 Board Members: 
  Joseph E. Doyle, Chair 
  Valerie Hrabal 
    Timothy Kernan 

Phyllis Marchand 
Richard Maser 
Elizabeth McKenzie 
Edward M. Smith 

  Janice Talley 
 
DCA Staff: 

  Michael Baier 
Amy Fenwick Frank 

  John Lago 
 
 Guests: 
  John Showler   Department of Agriculture 
  Susan Weber   Department of Transportation 
  Michele Kropilak   Department of Environmental Protection 
  Peter Keledy    Department of Environmental Protection 
  Robert Kirkpatrick 

 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Joseph Doyle, Chair of the Site Improvement Advisory Board, called the meeting to 
order at 10:17 a.m.   
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT 
 
Chairman Doyle announced that, in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act 
(P.L. 1975, chapter 231), notice of the time, date, and place of this meeting was given to 
the Secretary of State of New Jersey, The Star-Ledger of Newark, The Asbury Park 
Press, The Press of Atlantic City, and The Courier-Post of Camden. 
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ROLL CALL 
 
The roll was called and attendance was duly noted for the record. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Chairman Doyle asked for corrections to the minutes of the meeting of May 19, 2016.  
There were none.  A motion to approve the minutes was made by Ms. Hrabal and 
seconded by Ms. Talley.  Mr. Maser and Mr. Kernan abstained as they did not attend 
that meeting.  All others were in favor.  (Note:  Ms. McKenzie and Ms. Marchand were 
not present for this vote.) 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
There were no committee reports. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
A. Update on the Department of Agriculture’s Soil Compaction Rules 
 
John Showler from the Department of Agriculture reported on the new soil 
compaction/soil restoration rules.  The State Soil Conservation Committee was tasked 
with creating standards.  The first attempt was deemed too expensive and complicated.  
The committee relied on field data from the New Jersey Builders Association (NJBA) to 
analyze costs.  New rules were proposed that expanded soil testing methods and 
reduced the costs of remediation.  Exemptions were broadened to include roadways, 
foundations, playing fields, and other surfaces where soil compaction is required.  
Ultimately, NJBA sent a letter of support for the revised rules.  Ms. Hrabal said that 
addressing soil compaction is a legislative mandate.  The revised rules represent a best 
effort and do not involve excessive costs, although there are potential problems with 
compliance in certain portions of North Jersey.  These rules are posted on the 
Department of Agriculture’s website.  Their Notice of Adoption, dated August 21, 2017, 
was included in the meeting packets.  The operative date of the standards is December 
7, 2017 to allow time for the development community to incorporate these requirements.  
After that date, plans submitted to a soil conservation district must address the new soil 
compaction requirements.  Mr. Showler said training on the standards would take place 
on November 8 and November 29.   
 
Ms. Hrabal noted two ways the soil compaction rules affect the Residential Site 
Improvement Standards (RSIS).  First, the RSIS reference standards need to be 
updated to recognize the latest version of the soil compaction rules.  Mr. Showler and 
Ms. McKenzie suggested the phrase “as amended and supplemented” to accomplish 
this.  The second issue is the six-month grace period provided for in the RSIS.   
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There was discussion about State rules. The RSIS exist alongside and do not replace 
other State rules.  The latest version of the soil compaction standards apply. 
  
Ms. McKenzie asked if municipalities would perform the necessary reviews and 
inspection for soil compaction and whether municipal engineers would increase escrows 
for these tasks. Mr. Showler said soil conservation districts are responsible for these 
duties.  Over time, all but 20 towns have given up their own soil conservation programs.  
He noted municipalities lack the authority to reject a district-certified plan. 
 
Chairman Doyle thanked Mr. Showler for his presentation.  Mr. Showler thanked Ms. 
Hrabal’s participation in the process. 
 
 
B. Notification of Agreements to Exceed and De Minimis Exceptions  

 
Chairman Doyle said a committee was formed to review the exception process.  He led 
discussion on ways to alert towns of the RSIS requirement to notify SIAB of all 
exceptions. There seems to be confusion as to who sends the notices.  Ms. McKenzie 
said the rules allow planning and zoning board resolutions to serve as notice if they 
clearly describe the exceptions and why they were granted.  Ms. Hrabal added the rules 
specify notices of agreements to exceed RSIS standards must be sent by developers.  
Chairman Doyle believes the Board does not see all the exceptions.  He suggested a 
reminder to municipal clerks. He also said municipalities should be allowed send notices 
by email to make compliance easier.     
 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
A. Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) proposal to amend Stormwater 
Best Management Practices (BMP) Manual 
 
Ms. Hrabal reported DEP adopted amendments to the Flood Hazard Area Control Act 
rules in June 2016.  The stormwater rules in the RSIS must be revised to show these 
changes. Additionally, she said DEP held stakeholder meetings to discuss revisions in 
their stormwater rules, which are incorporated in the RSIS.  She suggested SIAB wait 
for DEP to revise its stormwater rules before updating the RSIS.  She also 
recommended the RSIS simply reference DEP rules for all stormwater standards.     
 
DEP holds stakeholder meetings on their rules and the Best Management Practices 
manual.  Ms. Hrabal attends them on behalf of SIAB.  She reported DEP intends to 
replace the nonstructural requirements in current rule with provisions to promote green 
infrastructure (GI).  These devices tend to be smaller and more numerous than wet 
ponds, detention basins, and other, more traditional facilities.  Examples of GI include 
grass swales, cisterns, rain gardens, and pervious pavement.  DEP recently posted a 
blue roof BMP on their website.  GI devices raise several issues.  DEP is considering 
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giving credit for volume control to promote their use.  Because many GI devices are on 
individual lots, the DEP will likely have to rely on deed restrictions to ensure the facilities 
are preserved and maintained.   
 
DEP engineer Gabe Mahon said his department views the BMP manual as an advisory 
document.  The RSIS, however, gives it the weight of rule.  Ms. McKenzie said the 
Board must decide if it still wants to treat the manual this way, given the substantial 
changes underway.  SIAB also must consider how it wants the RSIS to treat DEP rules.  
Should the statewide site standards incorporate certain sections of the DEP rule or 
simply refer to DEP rules in chapter 7. 
 
The Board also discussed “major development” as defined by DEP.  The one-acre of 
disturbance is a trigger for stormwater facilities in the RSIS.  DEP will likely change this 
definition, which will affect the RSIS.   
 
Chairman Doyle said the Board will continue to monitor changes DEP makes and how 
they affect the RSIS.   
 
B.  Streets and Parking  
 
Parking Structures – Mr. Maser, chair of the Streets and Parking Committee, reported 
on parking standards in the RSIS.  The rules deal with driveways, garages, on-street 
spaces, and surface parking lots  There are no standards for parking decks.  Most new 
housing today is attached in multifamily and mixed-used buildings. The streets 
committee started to look at parking deck standards.  There is a lot of variation; 
designers needed flexibility for different street and traffic patterns.  They also need 
flexible designs for shared spaces parking and residential and commercial uses.  At this 
time, Mr. Maser said, the committee is not ready to recommend specific standards for 
parking decks.  He warned any standard needs to give designers a lot of discretion, or 
else they may cause more problems than they solve.   

 
Ms. McKenzie noted she sees more new multifamily developments with parking 
garages.  She agreed flexibility is needed and noted some local ordinances have 
requirements for emergency access.   
 
Ms. Hrabal asked if the building codes specified relevant standards.  Mr. Michael Baier 
said they focus on air circulation and egress. 
 
Chairman Doyle is concerned about parking decks in multifamily buildings.  He cited a 
development with stacked or tandem spaces.  He wants the streets and parking 
committee to keep an eye on this issue.   
 
Parking Lot Access.  NJAC 5:21-4.16(e) requires lots with more than 100 spaces to 
have more than one way in and out.  Staff has interpreted this to mean alternative 
access for residents, visitors, and emergency vehicles.  Mr. Maser recommended that 
the Board reserve this secondary access only to emergency vehicles.  Reviewers can 
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ask developers for alternative access or divided entrances for residents and visitors, but 
the primary intent was for emergency access.  Mr. Maser said visitors and residents can 
get in the way of emergency vehicles.  The Board agreed this was their intent. Staff 
agreed to interpret the standard for a second access for large parking lots to mean 
access for emergency vehicles only.    
 
Mr. Maser, Ms. McKenzie, and Ms. Talley suggested a clarification or guidance.  Mr. 
Lago said the matter could be directly handled by staff when asked for future 
interpretations.  Ms. McKenzie suggested language in the standard to say the second 
access is intended for emergency vehicle access.  Designers can open this access to 
visitors and residents, but only with reviewer approval. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
There were no comments from members of the public. 
 
BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
Ms. McKenzie informed the Board that she would be retiring in December, 2018 and 
moving to Virginia.  She is able to continue to serve on the Board for one more year. 
 
Chairman Doyle announced that Ms. Frank would be retiring from State service and 
presented a resolution of the Board wishing her well on her retirement. 
 
Chairman Doyle then presented a resolution of the Board honoring charter member and 
former Chairman Robert Kirkpatrick.   
 
There were no further comments from Board members. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 11:41 
a.m. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Amy Fenwick Frank 
Secretary to the Board 
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NEW JERSEY SITE IMPROVEMENT ADVISORY BOARD 
 

Meeting Minutes of May 19, 2016 
 
 Conference Room 129 
 Department of Community Affairs 
 101 South Broad Street 
 Trenton, New Jersey 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
 Board Members: 
  Joseph E. Doyle, Chair 
  Joseph Femia 

Valerie Hrabal 
    Phyllis Marchand  

Elizabeth McKenzie 
  Thomas Olenik 

Edward M. Smith 
  Janice Talley 

 
DCA Staff: 

  Amy Fenwick Frank 
  John Lago 
 
 Guests: 
  Frank Minch    Department of Agriculture 
  Gabriel Mahon   Department of Environmental Protection 
  Tim Doutt    Department of Environmental Protection 

Kelley Curran   NJ Highlands Council 
Maryjude Haddock-Weiler  NJ Highlands Council 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Joseph Doyle, Chair of the Site Improvement Advisory Board, called the meeting to 
order at 10:13 a.m.   
 
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT 
 
Chairman Doyle announced that, in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act 
(P.L. 1975, chapter 231), notice of the time, date, and place of this meeting was given to 
the Secretary of State of New Jersey, The Star-Ledger of Newark, The Asbury Park 
Press, The Press of Atlantic City, and The Courier-Post of Camden. 
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ROLL CALL 
 
The roll was called and attendance was duly noted for the record. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Chairman Doyle asked whether there were any corrections to the minutes of the 
meeting of December 17, 2015.  There were none.  A motion to approve the minutes 
was made by Ms. McKenzie and seconded by Ms. Talley.  All were in favor. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
A.  Exceptions Committee – There was no committee report.  Chairman Doyle said he 
wants to remind municipalities and developers of the process they must go through to 
report exceptions to the Residential Site Improvement Standards (RSIS).  He described 
a draft of an article on the exception process that specifies when notices must be sent, 
who should send them, and what they must say.  The article also describes the kinds of 
exceptions the Site Improvement Advisory Board (SIAB) has received to date.  In his 
view, the municipality should be responsible for sending copies of resolutions that 
clearly notify the Board of exceptions.  Ms. McKenzie agreed.  She said the simplest 
solution is to have this information in the resolutions.  They must include the reasons for 
the variations.  Mayor Marchand endorsed the idea of an article in New Jersey 
Municipalities, the magazine published by the NJ League of Municipalities.  It was 
agreed that the easiest and least costly way to get this information is to require planning 
board secretaries to send copies of resolutions of approval.  Ms. Hrabal noted the rules 
call for agreements to exceed to be sent by developers or applicants.  Any change 
would need to be codified.  Ms. McKenzie suggested that a written consent could be 
included with the resolution.  Chairman Doyle asked the committee to meet to discuss 
these ideas and make recommendations to the Board. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
A. Update on the Department of Agriculture’s Soil Compaction Rules 
 
Frank Minch from the Department of Agriculture and the State Soil Conservation 
Committee summarized progress on the soil compaction rules.  Work on them took four 
years.  Two chapters from the original proposal, land grading and soil erosion, were 
remanded by the Governor’s office back to the Department of Agriculture and Board for 
review and revision because they were deemed too costly.  Changes were made to 
make them more cost effective, and therefore, consistent with the enabling legislation. 
 
In early February, a draft was sent to the Governor’s Office for review.  The Governor’s 
Office reached out to the New Jersey Builders’ Association (NJBA) and received a letter 
of support.  Chairman Doyle noted Ms. Hrabal represented the Board on the technical 
advisory committee that revised the standards.  Ms. Hrabal said cost and benefits were 
a big sticking point with the top soil and land grading standards.  NJBA quantified the 
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revised proposal and found it reduced the cost of remediation from about $16,000 per 
acre to about $2,000 per acre.     
 
Mr. Minch said the revised rules allow developers more options for testing soil 
conditions.  They also broaden areas exempt from the measures.  The proposed 
amendments await approval at the Governor’s Office.  In response to a request for 
copies of the letters of support, Mr. Minch said he would send the NJBA letter to the 
Board through staff.   
 
Chairman Doyle said the Board will provide comment on the new proposal if any alarm 
bells are sounded.  He added the key concern about costs appears to have been 
addressed.  He warned there may still by concern about whether the benefits from soil 
remediation are lasting.  In response to a question from the Chairman as to whether the 
RSIS reference the soil erosion rules with a specific date, Mr. Lago stated they do not 
because the RSIS do not trump State regulations. 
 
Chairman thanked Mr. Minch.  Mayor Marchand thanked Ms. Hrabal for her time and 
effort on the advisory board that reviewed the measure.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
A. DEP proposal to amend Stormwater Best Management Practices Manual 
 
Chairman Doyle commended Ms. Hrabal for her time and insights on a committee that 
was created to help the NJ Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) revise its 
stormwater Best Management Practices (BMP) Manual.  He invited DEP 
representatives to address the Board on the technical manual. 
 
Gabriel Mahon from the Division of Water Quality said that a significant portion of the 
BMP manual already was revised.  Since 2010, seven chapters were either added or re-
written.  DEP revised four chapters in early in 2016.  Most of the changes were 
relatively minor, dealing with format or simply clarifications of existing design, 
construction, and maintenance standards.  These changes were posted for comment on 
the DEP website and then incorporated in latest edition of the manual.     

 
Mr. Mahon said DEP has two more BMPs under review.  The first deals with pervious 
pavement, an existing BMP.  The second is an entirely new measure, blue roofs. DEP 
posted drafts of both BMPs.  Comments on pervious paving were received from seven 
entities.  As a result, a meeting was scheduled with the commenters and Department 
staff, as well as representatives from the New Jersey Builders Association.  Following 
this meeting, the standards will be revised and posted on the DEP website.  This same 
process will be used for future revisions. 
 
The DEP will hold similar meetings to focus on specific BMPs.  These meetings will 
have representatives from sister agencies.  They also will include other participants, 
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designers, and advocates.  The composition of those invited to comment on draft 
standards will vary by BMP, depending on the expertise and interest of the participants. 
 
Ms. Hrabal described the old stakeholder process DEP used for the BMP manual.  It 
was a large standing committee of engineers, environmental advocates, State 
administrators, and others.  She represented the Board on this committee.  The last 
time it met, however, was January 2012. 
 
Mr. Mahon said DEP replaced this committee with smaller, more focused groups 
because the larger stakeholder committee took too long to revise the manual.  By 
having smaller groups meet more frequently, DEP hopes to step up the pace of 
changes. 
 
Ms. Hrabal said one of the goals of the Board and its enabling legislation is to 
recommend rules that make the residential development process more predictable. 
There is a chance that, if DEP revises the manual at too fast a pace, there will be 
“rulemaking by internet.”  The RSIS references a specific (2004) edition of the BMP 
manual.  It has referenced updated BMPs as they were reviewed and revised by the 
DEP. Each amended BMP has its own publication date. But the Board was kept 
involved in the process to change these measures.  She added that the RSIS gives the 
BMP manual the weight of rule. 
 
Mr. Mahon said DEP views the manual as a guidance document.  Municipalities are not 
required to follow it.  DEP does not have to follow the Administrative Procedure Act 
process when it updates and changes BMPs.  There was discussion as to how the 
RSIS should deal with revisions to the BMP manual.  Ms. McKenzie said the RSIS 
should either be revised to reference and include the latest changes or there should be 
a statement that emphasizes these measures are guidance only. 
 
Ms. Hrabal said DEP reviewers don’t treat the document as advisory.  They require 
designers to use the latest version.  This can make reviews unwieldy and less 
predictable.  She also noted DEP stormwater management and coastal and Flood 
Hazard Area Control Act rules are scheduled for major revision. SIAB must follow these 
changes, too, so the RSIS remain consistent with DEP requirements.   
 
Chairman Doyle thanked Mr. Mahon for the briefing.  Mr. Mahon said he was happy to 
answer any questions and DEP would continue to be available for the Board.   
 
B. Notice of  De Minimis Exception – Springfield Township, Burlington County  
Discussion then turned to a notice of a de minimis exception from Springfield Township, 
Burlington County.  It dealt with stormwater management.  Mr. Mahon commented that 
DEP rules have an exception process that is different from the RSIS. If a designer or 
developer can’t comply with a stormwater requirement, the DEP rule requires some 
form of mitigation.  This can be either on or off site.   
A draft of a letter to Springfield Township, Burlington County was shared with the Board.  
It acknowledged the notice of a stormwater exception.  Ms. McKenzie suggested the 
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draft be revised to remind both the developer and the reviewer of the mitigation process 
in the DEP rules.  It was also suggested that the letter to the municipality on this 
exception should state that the DEP requirements are triggered if the project in question 
is “major development” as defined in the stormwater management rules. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
There were no comments from members of the public. 
 
BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
Chairman Doyle proposed that meetings be scheduled quarterly rather than monthly 
and that the Board not meet in the summer unless there is something urgent.  If there is 
an urgency, then the Board would have the ability to meet on a monthly basis.  Pending 
matters also could be referred to the appropriate committee(s).  A motion was made by 
Ms. Hrabal and seconded by Ms. McKenzie.  The quarterly meetings will be held in 
March, June, September, and December, beginning at 10 a.m.  The next meeting will 
be held in September.  All were in favor. 
 
Chairman Doyle also mentioned the need to update the rules and to put a fresh date on 
the booklet.  He noted that the last hard copy was printed in 2008, but indicated that an   
online version would be acceptable.     
 
There were no further comments from Board members. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There being no further business before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 11:26 
a.m. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Amy Fenwick Frank 
Secretary to the Board 
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